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TIDEWATER UKRAINIAN CULTURAL ASSOCIATION

NEWSLETTER NR. II, May 15, 1997

PRIVIT - Greetings TUCA-teers!
Next TUCA Meeting.  By now, all of you have been notified by telephone of TUCA’s next meeting on SUNDAY, May 25th, at 7:00 PM at the home of Myron and Cynthia Bilyj.  Yes, it is the Memorial Day weekend, but June is too late and too busy, and this was a suitable place and date.  See map on last page for directions to the Bilyj residence.

Forgive the long silence, but like all captives of capitalism, I have returned to full-time pharmacizing at REVCO, so time is squeezed.  The lack of communication with the full membership, however, does not mean that TUCA has been dormant this winter.  There was such a whirlwind of activity that before a newsletter could be written we were involved in yet another project, cultural, medicinal or military.  Ranging from 12 hours to three weeks, there just was not enough lead time to notify all members.  Those members who could participate and help on the specific project I just called up.  There has been no intent to exclude anyone, but this experience does point out the need for establishing a telephone-tree for communications, since instead of ears, I have grown a telephone receiver with an earring hanging down.

President’s Report:
January:  

1.  Meeting with Lilia Podkopaeva.  Lilia, Ukraine’s two gold medal gymnast, was scheduled to perform with the Gymnastics Tour of Champions in Richmond on January 23rd.  We had contacted radio, newspaper and three TV stations to press them to highlight Lilia’s appearance, and faxed them relevant background material.  Through the Richmond Coliseum, I contacted Lilia in Baltimore and a TUCA meeting with her was arranged.  As you know, the electrical fire damage forced cancellation of the show, but Lieda (my sister) and I did spend three hours beforehand with Lilia and all the gymnasts right on the floor.  We also talked with Dominique Dawes about her interest in Ukrainian folk music.

2.  Urbanna Meeting.  The January meeting in Urbanna was sparsely attended, but we enjoyed ourselves.  We had as our guests an American-Armenian couple who lived in Ukraine where they taught and set up a college business curriculum near Kyiv.  They shared their experience and observations with us.

February:

1.  Visit of the Military Attaché of Ukraine.  On only a ten day notice, Dan and Ingamaj Korolyshyn in Yorktown held a reception for the weekend visit of LtCol Volodymyr Havrilov and his assistant LtCol Igor Yurlov.  Dan and I took them to Williamsburg, (which so impressed them that they will return with their families) and then on to the Yorktown Pub.  That evening they presented a program, in English, on the situation and position of Ukraine and showed us a video of the celebration of Ukrainian Independence Day by the Armed Forces.  In discussions on how we can best help them, they expressed the dire need for dental chairs.  Much thanks for the hard work of Mike Luciw and Ihor Taran in getting not only his dentist’s chair, but two more through the supply house.  Ihor then took the three chairs to Washington, DC for direct shipment to Ukraine by military aircraft.  Thus began our first foray into the military/medical arena.

2.  Visit of Ukrainian Naval Officers.  I received notice two days before the arrival of six Ukrainian naval officers at Norfolk airport, which instigated a frenzy of telephoning as we had told the local US Navy authorities that we would meet and entertain any Ukrainian military personnel passing through Tidewater.  Thanks to Alexander Platt who went to the airport, and Andy Grynewytsch, who had to start his new job that day, but was also set to go.  We planned a TUCA reception when they returned from sea maneuvers, but they had only one day before leaving and wanted to meet with us.  Desperate I was telephoning again and Dan, Ingamaj and I ended up driving to Little Creek Amphibious Naval Base in Virginia Beach and took them out to Waterside.  They were thrilled to meet us and we really enjoyed our brief visit with them.  They expressed the need of the Military Hospital in Sevastopil for medical equipment and supplies.  It was determined that they could use any discarded equipment when Portsmouth Naval Medical Center is being remodeled.  So we will be involved in exploring avenues of contact with the Naval Medical Center through the Department of Defense to see if we can get outdated and/or surplus supplies and equipment to Ukraine.

3.  Response to National Geographic Magazine.  In the December 1996 issue, the article and map on Genghis Khan and the Mongols distorted history and used the designation “Russia” instead of Kievan-Rus, as well as using maps with Russian names for Ukrainian places.  Dan and I, on behalf of TUCA, sent letters of protest to the NGM editor and an “Action Now” request to the Ukrainian weekly.  The responses received show a lack of respect for Ukrainian history and assigns our historical roots to Russia.  We are still following up on this.

March:
1.  Pysanka Demonstration at Norfolk Waterside.  The proposed Ethnic Festival at Yorktown had been postponed, but we wanted to make an appearance before Easter.  Frank Zahar made contact with Waterside and they were interested in hosting a pysanka demonstration.  Lucy Halunko, Ingamaj and daughter Joanna Korolyshyn were available March 22nd and off we went (as they are our “pysanka“ writers) into another quick preparation.  While they worked at one table, Lieda gave out literature and information at another and I had set up a traditional Ukrainian Easter basket, ready to be blessed.  Lucy also had a video of how to draw a pysanka, which played continuously.  We wore embroidered blouses and looked quite professional.  Afterwards we held an impromptu TUCA meeting while drinking beer on the patio.  We want to do this again, so everyone should keep an eye on events in your area that we could participate in and make the preliminary phone calls and contacts with the sponsors.  We need to put TUCA on the ethnic map of Tidewater.  Although small, our pysanka demonstration was a beneficial learning experience and an excellent beginning.  We need to raise funds to support our activities and this seems to be the way and fun at the same time.

April:
Strawberry Hill Races.  Ihor Taran has a life-time reserved spot right at the finish line.  The rain rained on the party this year but next year we will definitely put on an official BLUE & GOLD presence.  Always on the job, we got 22 Pepsi tee-shirts to add to our souvenir box for visiting Ukrainians and even scrounged a can of Foster beer as Australia was the theme.  This can serve as one of our fun get togethers.

May:
1.  Embassy Reception in DC.  Five of us were invited to a reception on May 5th in honor of the Minister of Defense and Chief of Staff, General Kuzmyk, and his full staff.  It was a great honor for us.  Instead of the allotted two hours, we stayed for six and had a chance to socialize with the 10 to 12 generals who head the Ukrainian Armed Forces.  We also made further contacts and gathered information on our pending military/medical project.
2.  Meeting with Congressman Bateman.  Dan Korolyshyn is in contact with Congressman Bateman’s office to schedule a meeting.  Mr. Bateman was recently in Ukraine, is a big military supporter, heads important committees and we are VOTERS in his district.  We wish to share his experiences and impressions in Ukraine, emphasize the strategic importance of Ukraine and get his help in possibly getting military air or sea lift for our medical equipment.  This is an exciting opportunity for TUCA as Congressman Bateman probably never met a Ukrainian-American voter.

3.  Virginia Beach International Festival.  On Sunday, May 11th, Dan and Ingamaj Korolyshyn attended the Virginia Beach International Festival.  It was a beautiful sunny day and many ethnic groups were represented, including various Hispanic groups, Norwegians, Irish, Polish, Russian, various Arabic groups and others.  Hopefully next year TUCA will also be representing Ukraine.

New Members:
BITAEMO and a Big Welcome to Andrey and Judith Swystun of Norfolk and Stephanie Cymbalisty of Chesapeake.  A special invitation to them to come and meet the members and fellow Ukes.

Postscript:

This has been more of a newsy letter than a Newsletter, but I needed to give you some background and not just facts on what has been happening.  Please bring your comments, ideas, and your beer and chips.  Come to share good fellowship.  We need to build a closer network and involvement.  See you all then.







          Olena

Directions to Myron and Cynthia Bilyj’s home in Hampton:

In my conversation with Olena about getting out this newsletter we talked about including a map and/or directions of how to get to the Bilyj residence. 

I intended to include a full color map  produced by Rand McNally’s “Street Finder” software, but was unable to both reduce it in size to fit this newsletter and retain sufficient detail to show secondary streets and street names.  As plan B, I was going to include verbal directions of how to get there as given to me by Myron, but decided that Myron probably already contacted everyone, and my directions would be superfluous.   

Anyway, if you do not know how to get there or get lost on the way, please call  Myron or Cynthia for instructions.





    Andy Grynewytsch

P.S.  My apologies to everyone for sending out the wrong telephone number for Olena Boyko, our president, in the last issue of the membership roster dated March 5, 1997.

